
VILLAGE OF GLENCOE 
PLAN COMMISSION 

 
July 27, 2011 

7:30 p.m. 
 

Village Hall 
Council Chamber 
675 Village Court 

 
The Village of Glencoe is subject to the requirements of the Americans With Disabilities Act of 
1990.  Individuals with disabilities who plan to attend this meeting and who require certain 
accommodations in order to allow them to observe and/or participate in this meeting, or who 
have questions regarding the accessibility of the meeting or the facilities, are requested to contact 
the Village of Glencoe at least 72 hours in advance of the meeting at (847) 835-4114, or the 
Illinois Relay Center at (800) 526-0844, to allow the Village of Glencoe to make reasonable 
accommodations for those persons. 
 

AGENDA 
   
1. 
 

CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL  

  Caren Thomas, Chairman, Public-at-Large Representative 
  Larry Levin, Vice-Chairman, Village Board Representative 
 Edward Chez, School District #35 Representative 
 Walt Eckenhoff, Public-at-Large Representative 
 Ed Goodale, Zoning Board of Appeals Representative 
 Bruce Huvard, Public-at-Large Representative 
 Andre Lerman, Glencoe Park District Representative 
 Marya Morris, Public-at-Large Representative 
 Louis B. Goldman, Glencoe Public Library Representative   
 Tom Scheckelhoff, Historic Preservation Commission Representative  
 
2. 

 
CONSIDER THE MAY 25, 2011 PLAN COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES 

The minutes from the May 25, 2011 Plan Commission meeting are attached. 
 
3. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENT TIME 

Individuals interested in addressing the Commission on any matter not listed on the 
agenda may do so during this time. 
 

4. 

 

CONSIDER A PRELIMINARY AND FINAL PLAT FOR THE 2-LOT LEFKOVITZ 
RESUBDIVISION LOCATED AT 669 DUNDEE ROAD  

The Plan Commission will consider a preliminary and final plat for a proposed 2-lot 
resubdivision located at 669 Dundee Road. The applicant has requested concurrent 
approval of the preliminary and final plat pursuant to Section 31-1.20(b) of the Village’s 
subdivision regulations. 

 
5. 

 

CONTINUE REVIEW OF RESOLUTION NO. R-01-2010 DIRECTING THE PLAN 
COMMISSION TO REVIEW THE SUSTAINABILITY STUDY AND TO MAKE 
RECOMMENDATIONS REGARDING IMPLEMENTATION   

An update of the newly formed Sustainability Working Group will be provided. 
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6. 
 
STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS 

Members of standing committees will have the opportunity to make announcements of 
current events.  

 
7. 
 

SCHEDULE NEXT MEETING OF THE PLAN COMMISSION 

The next meeting of the Plan Commission is scheduled for Wednesday, August 24, 2011 
in the Council Chamber at Village Hall.  
 

8. ADJOURNMENT  
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VILLAGE OF GLENCOE 
PLAN COMMISSION 

 
Regular Meeting 
May 25, 2011 

 
1. CALL TO ORDER 
 

A regular meeting of the Plan Commission of the Village of Glencoe, Cook County was 
called to order by Vice-Chairman Levin in the Village Hall Council Chamber at 7:38 
p.m. on the 25th day of May 2011. 

 
2. ROLL CALL 

 
The following were present: 

 
Larry Levin, Vice-Chairman, Village Board Representative 
Edward Chez, School District #35 Representative 
Walt Eckenhoff, Public-at-Large Representative 
Ed Goodale, Zoning Board of Appeals Representative 

  Bruce Huvard, Public-at-Large Representative 
Andre Lerman, Glencoe Park District Representative 
Tom Scheckelhoff, Historic Preservation Commission Representative 

 
The following were absent: 

 
Caren Thomas, Chairman, Public-at-Large Representative 

  Marya Morris, Public-at-Large Representative 
Stephanie Pearce, Glencoe Public Library Representative 
  

The following were also present: 
  
David Mau, Director of Public Works 
Nathan Parch, Community Development Analyst 

 
3. CONSIDER THE APRIL 27, 2011 PLAN COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES 

 
The minutes from the April 27, 2011 Plan Commission meeting were approved. 

 
4. PUBLIC COMMENT TIME 
 

No public comments were made. Vice-Chairman Levin introduced new 
Commissioners Andre Lerman and Tom Scheckelhoff and welcomed them to the Plan 
Commission. 

 
5. CONSIDER A PRELIMINARY AND FINAL PLAT OF CONSOLIDATION FOR 321 

KEYSTONE COURT & 328 SHORELINE COURT AND A VARIATION TO ALLOW THE 
CREATION OF A THROUGH LOT 
 
Community Development Analyst Nathan Parch explained that property owners 
Alfred and Teresa Washington recently purchased both properties – 321 Keystone 
Court (Lot 4) and 328 Shoreline Court (Lot 9) – and planned to construct several 
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additions to the existing home located on Lot 9, including an expanded rear terrace 
and new swimming pool. The proposed improvements necessitate consolidation of 
the two lots in order to conform to the Village’s building setbacks, floor area ratio 
(FAR), and impervious surface/stormwater requirements.  
 
Mr. Parch reviewed a series of slides showing the Plat of Survey (existing conditions), 
Plat of Consolidation, Site Plan illustrating the additions and improvements, 
Landscape Plan, and Grading Plan. Mr. Parch explained that the proposed intensity 
of development would be greatest on Lot 9 (328 Shoreline Court) with only a small 
portion of the addition, terrace, and pool crossing over onto Lot 4 (321 Keystone 
Court). The balance of Lot 4 would remain undeveloped to offset the planned 
improvements on Lot 9, thereby maintaining the existing wooded character of the 
property at this location. Mr. Parch noted that the building line for Lot 4 on the Plat 
of Consolidation was shifted eastward specifically to ensure minimal development on 
that portion of the property.   

 
Mr. Parch further explained that the proposed consolidation, given its configuration 
of each lot fronting a different street, would create a through lot. Section 31-3.2(a) of 
the subdivision regulations does not permit the creation of a through lot without the 
approval of a variation. Mr. Parch noted that the property owners addressed each of 
the four criteria for authorizing a variation, as noted in Section 31-1.8 of the 
subdivision regulations, in their Statement of Justification dated April 21, 2011.  
 
Project architect Stuart Shayman was introduced. Mr. Shayman reviewed the 
variation request along with other aspects of the project. Mr. Shayman also noted 
that the property owners did not intend to create a point of access to Lot 4 (321 
Keystone Court) at a future point in time. 
 
In reviewing the proposed lot consolidation, the Plan Commission determined that it 
met the standards for granting subdivision approval as well as the criteria for 
authorizing the variation. It was moved by Commissioner Huvard and seconded by 
Commissioner Eckenhoff to recommend that the Village Board approve the 
preliminary and final plat of consolidation for the Shoreline Court Consolidation and 
a variation from the subdivision regulations to permit the creation of a through lot.  
The Plan Commission further recommended a condition as part of its approval 
restricting vehicle access to and from the property to only the Shoreline Court right-
of-way.  

 
The motion was approved by the following vote: 
 

AYES: Chez, Eckenhoff, Goodale, Huvard, Lerman, Levin, and Scheckelhoff  
NAYES: None 
ABSENT: Morris, Pearce, and Thomas 

 
6. CONTINUE REVIEW OF RESOLUTION NO. R-01-2010 DIRECTING THE PLAN 

COMMISSION TO REVIEW THE SUSTAINABILITY STUDY AND TO MAKE 
RECOMMENDATIONS REGARDING IMPLEMENTATION  
 
Commissioner Eckenhoff reported that he met with Caren Thomas, Larry Levin and 
Nathan Parch on May 12th regarding the formation of the Sustainability Working 
Group, which would serve as a subcommittee to the Plan Commission. Mr. Eckenhoff 
stated he would be meeting with prospective members over the next several weeks 
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and that representatives from the Park Board, School Board, and Chicago Botanic 
Garden would be included. The timeframe was explained to be 12 to 18 months 
during which time the Sustainability Working Group would complete the four key 
sustainability objectives identified by the Plan Commission.  

 
7. STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS 

 
Commissioner Lerman reported that the Park Board would be embarking on an 
update to its master plan, which was last updated in 2001. 
 

8. SCHEDULE NEXT MEETING OF THE PLAN COMMISSION  
  
The next meeting of the Plan Commission was scheduled for 7:30 p.m. on 
Wednesday, June 22, 2011. 
 

9. ADJOURNMENT 
 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:25 p.m. 
 

Respectfully Submitted, 
 
Nathan J. Parch, 
Community Development Analyst 



 
 

VViillllaaggee  ooff  GGlleennccooee  
 
 
 

MEMORANDUM 
 

 
TO: Chairman and Members of the Glencoe Plan Commission  

 

FROM:   Nathan J. Parch, Community Development Analyst 

 

DATE:  July 22, 2011 

 

SUBJECT:  July 27, 2011 Plan Commission Meeting 

 
Enclosed is the agenda for the July 27th Plan Commission meeting along with the 
minutes from the May 25th meeting. There is one main item on the agenda explained 
below.  
   
Lefkovitz’s Resubdivision 

 
Applicant Sigmund Lefkovitz is proposing to resubdivide his 58,805.6 square foot 
property located at 669 Dundee Road into two zoning compliant lots. Lot 1 would be 
38,422.62 square feet with an average lot width of 129.37 feet. Lot 2 would be 
20,382.98 square feet with an average lot width of 113.19 feet. Both lots exceed the 
minimum requirements of the R-B single family residential zoning district – 13,000- 
square foot lot area & 80-foot average lot width. A location map is enclosed showing 
the site of the proposed subdivision in context with the surrounding area.   
 
Lot 1 will retain the existing residence along with its patios and gazebo, which were 
constructed in 1986. The Village issued a building permit for a new 2-car detached 
garage (20’X22’) to be located on the rear portion of Lot 1 in May 2011. The detached 
garage and driveway for Lot 1 are shown on the enclosed plans. The existing home’s 
floor area ratio (FAR) was recently calculated by an architect and determined to be 
8,681.6 square feet (including the gazebo and new garage). The maximum allowable 
FAR based on the lot size is 9,763.2 square feet. Based on the configuration of Lot 1, 
the existing home is in compliance with the FAR and building setback regulations. 
 
Lot 2 will be created as a vacant lot and there are no immediate plans for development 
on the property. Staff did require that a conceptual building footprint be shown for Lot 
2 that maximized the allowable FAR, provided adequate driveway and outdoor patio 
areas, and complied with building setback requirements. The conceptual development 
depicted for Lot 2 was factored in to the overall stormwater management plan for the 
subdivision. 
 
Access for Lots 1 and 2 will be provided via a shared driveway relocated 100’+ west of 
the existing curb cut. A new curb cut will be added near the Dundee Road median 
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requiring the approval of IDOT as that portion of Dundee Road is under the State’s 
jurisdiction. With the property owner’s urging, the existing circular brick driveway will 
remain; the portion located on Lot 2 is included in the ingress/egress easement. The 
existing curb cut at the eastern edge of the property will be restored and the existing 
asphalt driveway will be removed.    
 
Staff has been working with the applicant and his engineer since August 2010 to 
finalize all required plans and documents for the proposed lot consolidation. Pursuant 
to the application requirements of the Village’s subdivision regulations, a Plat of 
Resubdivision prepared by Nelson Surveyors, LLC is enclosed that shows the 
subdivision of the property into two lots. Also enclosed are the following materials: 
Project Narrative, Boundary and Topographic Survey (existing conditions), Site 
Dimensional Plan, and Tree Preservation and Removal Plan. Lastly, a Site 
Improvement Plan is enclosed that addresses proposed grading, utility connections, 
and stormwater management, specific to Lots 1 and 2, should development occur on 
Lot 2 at a future point in time. 
 
Section 31-1.6 of the Village’s subdivision regulations includes a list of 12 standards 
for the Plan Commission to consider when reviewing a proposed 
subdivision/consolidation.  For your convenience, those standards are listed below: 
 

General Standards 
 
1. The subdivision is consistent with the Zoning Code. 
2. The subdivision will not create a nonconforming building, nonconforming use, or 

nonconforming lot, nor will the subdivision create, increase, or extend any existing 
nonconformity. 

3. The subdivision will accommodate development on a lot that will comply with required 

setbacks and will not result in the substantial loss of existing trees or the significant 
alteration of the existing topography on the lot. 

4. The subdivision will not substantially modify or threaten the integrity of natural 
resources, including without limitation existing steep slopes, floodplains, wetlands, 
mature trees, or the use of public open spaces. 

5. The proposed development of the subdivision will not result in an increase in the 
storm water release rate from the subdivision. 

6. The subdivision will be served by adequate sewer or water service, electric service, 
natural gas, and other public or private utilities available within the Village. 

7. The subdivision will dedicate easements or rights of way necessary to provide for 
current and future extension of public utilities and services. 

8. The existing public street system, and any proposed extension of that system, is 
sufficient to meet the projected traffic demand that will be created by the subdivision. 

9. The design of the proposed street improvements meets minimum village standards 
and does not exceed village standards in a manner that threatens the health, safety, 

or welfare, such as by inducing excessive speed of travel or modifying traffic patterns 
in a manner inconsistent with street design capabilities or by unnecessarily 
displacing pervious open spaces. 

10. The subdivision will extend, or does not inhibit the extension of, the existing village 
street system and recognizes the interconnection of adjacent neighborhoods. 

11. The subdivision will provide appropriate access and turning movements for vehicles, 
and the proposed access is not so large so as to be inconsistent with the character of 
the neighborhood surrounding the subdivision. 
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12. The development of the subdivision can be accomplished in a manner that does not 

unduly disrupt or damage public services or facilities. 
  

Section 31-1.20(b) of the Village’s subdivision regulations permits an applicant to 
request concurrent approval of a preliminary and final plat of subdivision. Upon 
reviewing the scope of the subdivision noted above, staff supports the concurrent 
review process for this application. The Plan Commission, though, has the ultimate 
authority in determining whether the preliminary and final plats should be reviewed 
concurrently or separately and may recommend to the Village Board approval of both 
plats, the preliminary plat only, or neither plat. 
 
As a reminder, next week’s meeting will begin at 7:30 PM in the Council Chamber at 
Village Hall.  Should you have any questions, please contact me at 847-835-4111, Ext. 
1118 or via email at nathanp@villageofglencoe.org.   
 

Enclosures 
 
cc: David Mau, Director of Public Works 

Andrew Fiske, Village Attorney 
 
















	Caren Thomas, Chairman, Public-at-Large Representative

